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Minutes of the Sixth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Wednesday 16 March 2011 in the Main Media Suite, Room 4, 102 Petty France, London, SW1H 9AJ 14.00-16.00
Attendees:

Crispin Blunt MP

Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ
Phil Copple

Director of National Operational Services, NOMS


Sue Berelowitz 

Deputy Children’s Commissioner for England
Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Frances Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

Anthony Deery

Head of Mental Health Operations, Care Quality Commission
David Monk

Head of Practice, Framework & Innovation, YJB
Lindsay Harvey

Policy Project Officer, IPCC

Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Andy Hunt


Pre-Trial and Custody Portfolio Manager, ACPO
Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Nigel Newcomen

Deputy Inspector of Prisons, HM Inspectorate of Prisons
Prof Stephen Shute
Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Simon Armson

Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Jane Webb

Acting Ombudsman, Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)

Pat Baskerville

Head of OSRRG, NOMS


Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH

Dr Mary Piper

Senior Public Health Consultant, DH

Anne McDonald

Deputy Director of Mental Health, DH

David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA
Laura McCaughan
Head of Section, Prisoner Rights and Responsibilities, NOMS 

Jane van Zyl

Head of Operations, Samaritans



Jane Boys


Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Matthew Leng

Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (Minutes)
Apologies:

Paul Burstow MP

Minister of State for Care Services, DH
Nick Herbert MP

Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice, Home Office/MOJ
Val Meachin

National Council Member, IMB

Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights

Patrick Craig

Specialist Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary
John Drew


Chief Executive, YJB
Mike Franklin

Commissioner, IPCC

Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Nick Hardwick

Chief Inspector of Prisons, HM Inspectorate of Prisons
Catherine Johnstone
Chief Executive, Samaritans

Gordon Scobbie

Custody Lead, ACPO
Agenda Item 1: Welcome & Apologies for Absence 

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the sixth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody, including Phil Copple, Director of National Operational Services in NOMS who was attending on behalf of Michael Spurr.  Nick Herbert MP, Paul Burstow MP and Val Meachin had sent apologies.  The Minister also formally thanked Jane Boys, Head of Secretariat to the Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody for her hard work in supporting the Board, a sentiment echoed by all Board members.  Jane is due to go on maternity leave at the end of March 2011 and will be replaced by Laura McCaughan as Head of Secretariat on 1 April 2011.  
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 27), Action Points from the Last Meeting & Update on the Statistics Paper
2. The Minister asked Board members to highlight any factual inaccuracies or omissions in the minutes of the last meeting.  Sue Berelowitz requested that paragraph 24 be amended.  The Office of the Children’s Commissioner does not hold data on the number of young people; rather her office had used the data which they had acquired from the Youth Justice Board (YJB).  The Minister suggested that the paragraph should be amended to read ‘data from her office’ as opposed to ‘data held by her office’. ACTION: Head of Secretariat to amend paragraph 24 to clarify this point.  Members confirmed that there were no further inaccuracies or omissions and the minutes were approved as an accurate record subject to the amendments outlined above.  
3. The Minister invited Pat Baskerville to provide feedback on the action points from the last meeting.  Pat reported that the majority of action points had been completed. An action point from the Board held in October 2010 was for John Drew to provide an overview of the information sharing mechanisms used for children and young people in custody.  David Monk who was attending the Board for John Drew reported that Asset, which is a tool used by the YJB to assess the risk of harm and re-offending of a youth in custody, and e-Asset, which is used in establishments to help with remand / sentence planning were the principal information sharing mechanisms used in the youth estate.  He added that Asset had been in operation for a decade which had prompted the YJB to conduct a feasibility study to review the current assessment and intervention framework, and to ensure the development of a new framework could be shared between the community and secure estate.  He added that this work would aim to provide the secure estate with the latest assessment information available about a young person at the point of their entry into the estate.  It would also help ensure that information is updated throughout the young person’s time in custody.  David reported that the project is currently in the development phase and they are hopeful that deployment will commence in April 2012.
4. David added that the YJB was undertaking an exercise to explore its data in relation to serious and significant incidents. This would include a matching exercise to look at the deaths reported to the YJB in 2010 that had occurred while the young person was under YOT supervision, to identify whether the young people involved had recently left custody.   Lord Toby Harris enquired as to whether this paper could be shared with the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody.  David said that the YJB would provide a paper detailing its work and any findings in this area to the next meeting of the Board.  ACTION: The YJB to present a paper detailing the key findings at the next Board meeting on the 14 June 2011.
5. Pat Baskerville informed the Board that she had written to the Ministry of Justice (MoJ) Coroners and Burial Unit (CBU) to seek information on whether the recommendations made to the Board in March 2010 about the Chief Coroner of England and Wales would be taken forward.  The response she received had not fully addressed the points she made in relation to how the CBU were proposing to take forward the recommendations, and she would seek further clarification.  Deborah Coles repeated her concerns that the abolition of the Chief Coroner, in both body and function, would significantly impede the effective sharing of learning from deaths in custody. Pat suggested that it would be helpful if officials from CBU were invited to a future Board meeting to provide an overview on how best to communicate the importance of learning from deaths in custody, once it was clear on what the likely shape of proposals in relation to the Chief Coroner recommendations would be.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to invite the CBU to a future Board meeting to provide an overview of how learning will feature in proposals to take forward the Chief Coroner recommendations.
6. Pat Baskerville informed Board members that a statistics paper providing an overview of the number of deaths that have occurred within state custody between 1 January 1999 and 31 December 2010 was due to be presented at this meeting. However, the paper had been withdrawn from the agenda as the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody was planning to publish a comprehensive statistical summary of deaths in state custody between 1 January 1999 and 31 December 2010.  These statistics, which would be based on official government figures and would be broken down by ethnicity, gender, age and cause of death, were due to be published in the summer of 2011 and Pat was keen to avoid duplication of effort. 
7. Pat provided an overview of the statistics from 2010.  There were 504 recorded deaths in state custody, which was a slight increase from 2009 with 499 recorded deaths.  Pat informed the Board that there were three deaths in or following police custody, two of which were as a result of natural causes.  There had also been 291 deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA); twelve deaths of residents in Approved Premises; and two deaths in the immigration detention estate, which were their first recorded deaths since 2006.   There was an increase in the number of natural cause deaths in prisons, with 120 deaths in 2010. However there had been 58 suicides / self-inflicted deaths which were the lowest annual numbers since 1995 and the lowest annual rate since 1986.  Pat added that added that for 2010, the cause of death for 14 prisoners had not yet been classified as NOMS were awaiting further information on the circumstances of death before classifying.  
8. Pat informed the Board that if members wished to see further statistics, the IAP had collated statistics up until the 30 September 2010 and these were included in the IAP mid term report, which was published in February 2011. [Secretary’s Note: This document can be accessed by clicking here].  Lord Harris asked why the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) were only able to provide statistics from the previous financial year and were unable to provide ‘real time’ statistics on the number of deaths in or following police contact as per the remaining agencies.  Andy Hunt agreed that he would contact the IPCC in relation to this.  ACTION: Andy Hunt to contact the IPCC to identify why they are unable to provide ‘real time’ statistics on deaths in or following police custody.
Agenda Item 3: Review of the Detention of Children for Immigration Purposes

9. The Minister invited David Wood to update the Board on the work being undertaken by the UK Border Agency (UKBA) in reviewing the detention of children for immigration purposes.  David began by informing the Board that since May 2010 UKBA had been working with a number of non-governmental organisations (NGOs) to review the current processes used when dealing with families in order to strengthen the emphasis on the welfare of children during the deportation process.  An Independent Family Returns Panel had been established, which will review UKBA’s operational plans to return families who have failed to leave the UK voluntarily.  The Panel will also advise on the most appropriate way to remove such families in order to protect the rights of children.

10. UKBA had also formed a partnership arrangement with Barnardo’s, who would provide services at new pre-departure accommodation in Gatwick.  This centre, which would accommodate families served with removal directions for up to seven days, would allow Barnado’s to prepare families for their departure from the UK.  David reported that UKBA had submitted a planning application to Crawley Borough Council and he hoped that the centre would open in the summer of 2011.  The Minister thanked David for his update and invited comments and questions from the Board. Jane Webb asked what the legal status of the new accommodation would be. David explained that the families at this accommodation would still be subject to immigration detention powers and it would therefore be legally classified as a Short Term Holding Centre.  Sue Berelowitz welcomed the work being undertaken by UKBA and was reassured that children would not be detained beyond the seven day limit at the accommodation centre.  Sue also welcomed the new partnership agreement with Barnardo’s, as she believed their experience in working with children and families would enable them to effectively prepare families prior to their deportation.  
Agenda Item 4: Update on the Work of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 28) 

11. The Minister invited Lord Harris to update the Board on the work undertaken by the Panel since the last Ministerial Board in October 2010.  Lord Harris began by reporting that the IAP workstreams on information flows through the criminal justice system, and the deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA) would be presenting their initial findings and recommendations during this meeting.  
Use of Physical Restraint Workstream
12. In February 2011 Lord Harris wrote to the co-sponsors of the Ministerial Council, the YJB and the Restraint Accreditation Board to request confirmation of their official position on the viability of implementing the specific recommendations in the IAP’s cross sector restraint report that related to their work. He had received responses from the National Offender Management Service (NOMS), Offender Health, UKBA and RAB and that responses were still outstanding from the Home Office and the YJB.  He said that the IAP would report back to the Board in June 2011 to update members once the responses had been analysed.  ACTION:  The IAP to update the next Board on responses to the recommendations contained in the IAP’s cross sector restraint report.  He added that following an open procurement exercise, Caring Solutions (UK) Ltd had been commissioned to undertake a review of the medical theories and research relating to restraint related deaths.  An interim report would be presented to the Board in June 2011, with a final report due in October 2011.  
13. The Secretariat had also conducted an initial analysis of the Rule 43 Reports, narrative verdicts and investigation reports relating to those deaths where restraint was identified as either a direct cause or a contributory factor.  Initial analysis has highlighted concerns about the prolonged application of prone restraint techniques and a lack of staff awareness of the medical dangers associated with restraint.  There was no evidence so far that any of the individuals included in the review had learning disabilities.  Lord Harris informed the Board that a paper summarising the results of this work would be presented to the Board in June 2011.
Cross Sector Learning Workstream
14. A procurement exercise was underway to commission an organisation to undertake further analysis of Rule 43 Reports and narrative verdicts on deaths in state custody in order to identify how the existing systems in place for sharing the learning from these could be strengthened. He hoped that the work would commence in April 2011 and that a report containing the main findings and recommendations would be available in October 2011.  The Secretariat had also been collating responses from the coroners’ questionnaire, which was issued in conjunction with the Coroners Society to obtain accurate data on the number of outstanding inquests into deaths in custody and the reasons for these.  There had excellent response rate (98%).  He said that the IAP would report back in due course on the reasons for these delays and potential recommendations to address them.
Article 2 Compliant Investigations Workstream
15. A meeting had been held with the Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO) to discuss the work being taken forward with Offender Health (DH) to assess the quality of a sample of clinical reviews into deaths in prison custody. These meetings had highlighted significant problems with delays and the level of independence of clinical reviews. Lord Harris believed that further work was needed to consider whether they were Article 2 compliant, and Professor Leach who leads this workstream would be meeting again with PPO to discuss how to take this forward.  Furthermore, the IAP felt that the National Patient Safety Agency (NPSA) good practice guidance on the ‘Independent Investigation of Serious Patient Safety Incidents in Mental Health’ could be strengthened.  The IAP would initiate discussions with the Department of Health to identify the best approach to strengthening this guidance. 
Risks Relating to the Transfer and Escorting of Detainees
16. A meeting had been held with the Metropolitan Police Service (MPS) in December 2010. At this meeting, a number of issues were highlighted in relation to the restrictions on movement in the back of police vans, which could potentially cause problems in road traffic accidents or when a detainee needed to be restrained.  There were further issues about the lack of specific guidance on risk assessment procedures for the transfer of detainees in police response vehicles. He stated that the Panel were considering the merits of issuing a questionnaire to individual police forces to identify whether the vehicle safety issues highlighted by the MPS are replicated nationwide.  Meetings were also held in February 2011 with the MPS, Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) and London Ambulance Service to discuss issues around the transfer of detainees subject to Section 136 of the MHA.  
IAP National Stakeholder Event – 1 March 2011
17. The IAP had held its first National Stakeholder Consultation Event on Tuesday 1 March 2011 and he thanked the Minister for speaking at the event.  Delegates had also heard from a bereaved family member whose brother had died in HMP Brixton in 2006.  This had set an important focus for the day.  The Panel had found the event to be of great value and the feedback received from stakeholders so far had been excellent.  
18. The Minister thanked Lord Harris for his summary and invited comments and questions from Board members. Andy Hunt believed it would be helpful if the IAP approached Nicholas Long, a Commissioner at the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) to discuss police vehicle designs. Nicholas had valuable experience in this field, having led an investigation of North Yorkshire Police following the death of a detainee who had died of positional asphyxia whilst being escorted in the back of a police van.  Phil Copple stated that NOMS were committed to learning from deaths in prison custody and to sharing this learning with relevant organisations.  He added that NOMS was still drawing learning from a death in HMP Belmarsh in 2005.  Furthermore, Michael Spurr had attended the IAP’s National Stakeholder Consultation Event and had met with officials afterwards to discuss current approaches to family liaison services within NOMS and to revise procedures where necessary.  Michael Spurr would reiterate the importance of Governors offering personal condolences to families affected by the death of a relative whilst in prison custody and would consider other ways in which governors should communicate with the family during the inquest and investigation processes.  Lord Harris added that family liaison work was a key area of the work the IAP and they were prioritising this in the work plan for 2011/12. 
Agenda Item 5: Report of the IAP’s Work Stream Considering the Issue of Information Flow through the Criminal Justice System (MBDC 29)
19. The Minister welcomed Professor Stephen Shute, a member of the IAP and invited him to present the emerging findings from the IAP’s workstream on information flows through the criminal justice system.  Stephen began by informing the Board that the Offender Health Research Network (OHRN) had been commissioned to undertake a scoping review of the key mechanisms for sharing the health and risk of self harm / suicide information of an individual as they travel through the criminal justice system and to also highlight any gaps preventing the effectiveness of these information flows.  A stakeholder consultation had been undertaken in April 2010 to inform the OHRN review.  The analysis of the responses highlighted that there was a widespread concern over the lack of any comprehensive system or national guidance and training on the principles that govern information sharing.  Stephen reported that a focus group meeting had been held in December 2010 to explore this issue further with officials from the YJB, NOMS, PPO and the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA).  Stephen had also visited two custodial establishments to witness, at first hand the processes used for information sharing.
20. Stephen welcomed the new Prison Service Instruction (PSI) 09/2011 on Cell Sharing Risk Assessments (CSRA), which was due to be launched in April 2011.  He added that the new PSI, which governs the prison estate’s approach to conducting Cell Sharing Risk Assessments (CSRA), made it mandatory for prison staff to base their CSRA decisions on adjudication information held on the National Offender Management Information System (NOMIS) as well as previous conviction data held on the Police National Computer (PNC).  Stephen believed that this allowed CSRA decisions to be based on strong evidential factors, which he highlighted as an example of good practice.  Stephen reported that SystmOne, which was a national clinical IT system used in prisons, was another example of good practice, as it allowed healthcare officials within prisons to update and share health records of a prisoner.  However, SystmOne was not in use by the police or courts and the benefits were consequently limited.  
21. Stephen drew Board members’ attention to parallel work being undertaken by the IAP on the collation of recommendations from coroners Rule 43 Reports and narrative verdicts which had highlighted that of the 169 reports and verdicts collated by the Secretariat, concerns around the effectiveness of information exchange between criminal justice agencies were mentioned in 81 cases.  He had made three recommendations in order to improve the flow of information within the criminal justice system as follow:  
i. During the scoping work and stakeholder consultation, Stephen identified a local and national mix of guidance for staff on the principles and protocols around the sharing of information.  The availability of training to support these principles was less consistent.  The plethora of guidance had contributed to an air of uncertainty as to what kind of information can be shared, with whom and when.  Therefore, recommendation one called for the development of clear and concise national cross-sector guidance, supported by appropriate training, on the protocols of sharing information and healthcare records between custodial sectors.
ii.
Stephen stated that the paper also highlighted that there were cultural barriers in existence, which prevented the flow of a time served foreign national prisoner’s core medical and security records between discharging prisons and receiving immigration removal centres (IRCs).  Stephen added that this kind of information was critical in allowing UKBA escort staff to undertake an effective risk assessment of the prisoner to ensure that the risks of self-harm / suicide were mitigated.  Presently, Prison Service Order (PSO) 4630, which sets out NOMS policy on foreign national prisoners, contains a direction that discharging prisons should send through the core records to IRCs, however, this is not mandatory.  As such, recommendation two called for an amendment to PSO 4630 to make the transfer of these records a mandatory action.  
iii.  Furthermore, Stephen thought the risk questions contained on the Person Escort Record (PER) form needed refinement in order to improve the identification of individuals at very high risk of self-harm / suicide.  Additionally, he believed it would be helpful if the PER form contained more information to evidence the risk, including the source that had led to a conclusion that the detainee presented such a risk.  This would allow potentially contradictory, irrelevant or outdated information to be interrogated in order to determine whether the risk remained current.  Stephen acknowledged that the Security Policy Unit in NOMS held a stakeholder consultation event in May 2010 to assess the effectiveness of the current PER, however, he believed that there would be value in a national analysis of a sample of PER forms to take place, to identify any further ways of improving the quality and consistency of the information contained on these forms.  Recommendation three called for the National Operations Group in NOMS and an appropriate central policy agency to undertake this analysis.  
22. The Minister thanked Stephen for his presentation and invited Phil Copple to comment on the recommendations.  Phil Copple stated that he welcomed the thrust of the paper and how PSI 09/2011 was a good example of NOMS learning valuable lessons from having implemented the original CSRA.  He believed that if any potential cross-sector guidance on the principles of information sharing was to be produced, it was critical that this was as clear and concise as possible, in order to make it effective and understandable for operational staff.  NOMS were taking steps to improve the flow of information from prisons to the immigration estate and were currently in the process of reviewing PSO 4630, so they welcomed the recommendation to make the transfer of core records mandatory.  
23. Phil Copple said there was a universal acknowledgement that the current PER form was an improvement on previous versions.  A dip test of PER forms had been undertaken last year and NOMS were identifying suitable approaches to embedding the lessons from this work and added that he was not convinced that further sampling was needed.  There would be some value in high level reminders being issued by Michael Spurr, the Chief Executive of NOMS and Sir Hugh Orde, the President of ACPO to frontline custody and escort staff reminding them of their responsibilities for the capturing and sharing accurate risk information.  Andy Hunt supported this view and believed that it would be helpful if new escort contractors undertook live quality assurance exercises of PER forms at a local level to identify issues and suitable approaches address them.  
24. Sue Berelowitz informed the Board that during her visits to Young Offender Institutes (YOI), Secure Training Centres (STC) and Secure Children’s Homes (SCH), there were consistent concerns that comprehensive information relating to a youth’s health and risk of self-harm / suicide was not being entered on to e-Asset.  Additionally, she was concerned that there was a lack of communication between healthcare staff and prison staff responsible for the welfare of young people in custody and she believed that this could benefit from further work by the IAP.  
25. The Minister sought Board members’ endorsement for recommendation one.  Phil Copple said that NOMS accepted this in principle but there would need to be further discussion about how to produce guidance that could be easily understood by staff.  Richard Bradshaw said that the Department of Health had issued guidance to its staff which sought to establish structures to enable staff to exercise professional judgement when deciding on how to share information and that these judgements would be supported by their line managers to inspire confidence.  Lord Harris concluded by saying that the IAP would meet with senior representatives from the relevant departments in the next three months and would provide a formal response to the Board in June 2011.  ACTION:  Professor Stephen Shute to meet with representatives from NOMS, ACPO, UKBA, YJB and Department of Health to discuss the development of recommendations one and three in MBDC 29. 
Agenda Item 6: Report of the IAP’s Work Stream Considering the Issue of the Deaths of Patients Detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA) (MBDC 30 & 31)

26. The Minister welcomed Simon Armson, a member of the IAP to the meeting and invited him to present the emerging findings from the IAP’s workstream considering the deaths of patients detained under the MHA.  Simon stated that he would be presenting his report in conjunction with Richard Bradshaw, who would present an overview of the analysis conducted by the Offender Health on the Care Quality Commission’s (CQC) natural cause deaths data.  Simon began by informing the Board that the deaths of patients detained under the MHA accounted for 62% of all deaths in state custody between 1 January 1999 and 31 December 2009, of which, 78% were due to natural causes.  Simon thanked the CQC for providing the IAP with data relating to these deaths and for Offender Health for undertaking the analysis.  

27. The Minister invited Dr Mary Piper to present the analysis of the CQC data.  He reminded members that the paper was restricted, as some of the data contained within the report was not in the public domain.  Mary began by highlighting that the paper was presented with the caveat that there had been substantial analytical challenges with the data, as the age bands for patients detained under the Act did not match the detailed CQC death data.  Additionally, the community death rate comparators for England from the Office for National Statistics (ONS) were for all cause deaths (including suicides), which could mean that the increased risk of natural cause deaths of patients detained under the Act could have been underestimated.  
28. The IAP had commissioned Offender Health (Department of Health) to undertake a detailed analysis of the data held by the CQC in relation to the natural cause deaths of those detained under the MHA in England.  She added that data on 1,671 natural cause deaths was obtained for the latter half of 2003 and then for each year until 2009 inclusive, by age and sex.  The analysis had shown that the most frequent natural cause deaths were due to pneumonia (381 deaths or 23%), myocardial infarction (333 deaths or 20%) and pulmonary embolism (125 deaths or 8%).  The results also suggested that there were a small number of deaths, (approximately 15 deaths or 6%), due to medical or surgical emergencies, which could be considered as potentially avoidable.  She believed that these deaths represented a failure in successfully identifying and transferring patients with such medical and surgical emergencies from a psychiatric setting to a general hospital.  
29. The analysis showed that there had been 94 deaths from natural causes for persons aged between 15 and 39 years, and of these, 59 (63%) were male and 35 (37%) were female.  Mary informed Board members that these figures were higher than expected.  There had also been 325 deaths of patients aged between 40 to 59 years, which was similar to the community comparator rates.  She added that there had also been 1,237 deaths of patients aged over 60 years, which was lower than the community comparator rate.  
30. The Minister thanked both Simon and Mary for their presentations and invited comments and questions from the Board.  Phil Copple began by saying that due to differences in the age groups of both populations, there were difficulties in comparing the figures of natural cause deaths in prisons with those detained under the Mental Health Act.  Jane Webb agreed and said that the prison population was on average, younger than those in secure mental health settings.  Jane also highlighted that the report did not make mention of those patients detained under the Act who had died from cancer.  She queried as to whether this meant that patients with cancer were being released from detention and if so, why were patients with other acute physical health concerns not being released.  Richard Bradshaw acknowledged that although there were differences between the prison estate and secure in-patient mental health settings, there were also crucial similarities which could benefit from further analysis by the IAP.  He believed there would be value in identifying the status of a prisoner’s physical health upon entering prison custody and to monitor the effect of prison custody on their physical wellbeing.  He added that prisons often played a central preventative role in reducing natural cause deaths, as they were controlled environments where prisoners sometimes had better access to healthcare than they would have done in the community.  He believed that there were important lessons being learned by the prisons in preventing natural cause deaths, which could have cross sector applicability.  
31. Frances Crook welcomed the overall reduction in suicide rates, however, voiced her concern at the 14 unclassified deaths within the prison estate mentioned under Agenda Item 2.  She added that the Howard League for Penal Reform had identified that repeat offenders were more likely to die in prison and that for older people; the death rate was lower in prisons than it was for comparable community age groups.  She speculated that this may be because some secure in-patient mental health settings were performing ‘hospice’ functions for elderly patients detained under the Act.  She added that at the recent IAP national stakeholder consultation event, she had attended a workshop on Article 2 compliant investigations.  She said that a death in custody would automatically trigger an Article 2 investigation; however, it was less clear if these investigations took place for patients who died whilst being detained under the MHA.  Simon Armson stated that the current legislation stipulates that the CQC must be informed of any deaths of patients under the Act, who will then decide on how the review is taken forward.  He acknowledged that there were ongoing concerns around the independence of these reviews and that he would be seeking assurances from the CQC and Department of Health about how best to ensure that the reviews were independent.  
32. Simon stated that whilst the this work represented the beginning of further study, he was seeking a commitment from the Board to take forward the five recommendations in the report in order to begin addressing the gaps highlighted during the analysis.  Richard Bradshaw suggested that in terms of next steps, there would be value in meeting with Simon and with the CQC to go through each of the recommendations and consider them in greater detail to determine an effective delivery and implementation plan.  Anthony Deery supported Richard’s proposal.  The Minister requested that a formal update should be provided to the Board at the next meeting on the 14 June 2011. ACTION:  Simon Armson to meet with representatives from the Department of Health and CQC to agree on approaches to take forward the five recommendations in MBDC 31.
Agenda Item 7: Mental Health Strategy No Health Without Mental Health & the New Department of Health Suicide Prevention Strategy
33. The Minister invited Anne McDonald to provide an overview to Board members of the new Department of Health strategies on mental health and suicide prevention.  Anne informed the Board that the new mental health strategy entitled ‘No Health Without Mental Health’  had been published on the 2 February 2011 [Secretary’s Note:  This strategy can be accessed by clicking here] and in order to promote good mental health and well being in the wider population, as well as improving the quality of existing services for people covering a wide range of mental health problems.  She added that the strategy looked at the prevalence of physical and mental health problems and effective treatments at different life stages, stressing the importance of prevention and early intervention.  It also establishes mental health as central to priorities across Government and in the mainstream of health and social care services, alongside health issues such as cancer and heart disease.  Anne added that the strategy was based on six high level outcomes, including a reduction in premature deaths of those suffering with mental health problems, and that people with mental health problems will have good physical health.
34. Anne reported that the suicide prevention strategy announced the Government’s intention to continue to focus on reducing suicide rates and to publish a cross-government, national suicide prevention strategy later this year.  Anne said that the Department of Health was currently holding a series of bi-lateral meetings with partners across government about the content with the overall objectives to reduce the rate of suicide in whole population and to improve the support available to people bereaved or affected by suicide.  Deborah Coles believed that there would be value in the Department of Health hearing from families affected by the death of a relative whilst detained under the MHA in order to hear the difficulties they encountered in receiving effective support and counselling following the death.  This could be done by ensuring that the Department of Health are involved in the listening day for bereaved families, whose family members died whilst detained in mental health setting.  ACTION:  The Secretariat and Deborah Coles to agree with Anne McDonald how DH can hear from families affected by the death of a relative whilst detained under the MHA.
Agenda Item 8: Reports and Issues from Members

Association of Chief Police Officers

35. The Minister invited Andy Hunt to provide Board members with an update on the work being undertaken by ACPO and the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA) in revising the Safer Detention and Handling of Persons in Police Custody guidance.  Andy reported that the guidance is used to set the ACPO standard for managing police detainees, including their care and supervision, to promote safer detention and to bring about a reduction of deaths in police custody.  It also informs the Custody Office learning programme, which is the national NPIA course that forces use to train their custody officers and is also used by the IPCC as the standard against which they compare action and activity when investigating a death in custody.  
36. Andy reported that in 2010 a review had been undertaken to identify any potential changes to the guidance in light of recent changes in legislation.  He added that the new draft guidance would include a section on the Corporate Manslaughter Act, information on dealing with juvenile detainees and guidance on how individual forces could better harness lessons from cases. Peter Edmundson said the Home Office supported this work and re-iterated that this guidance was crucial in raising the standards of care in police custody.  Deborah Coles asked Board members if they knew when the Corporate Manslaughter Act would be implemented, as she understood that its implementation had been delayed.  Pat Baskerville said that NOMS were working towards an implementation date of the 1 April 2011, whilst Andy Hunt stated that ACPO believed the implementation date was the 1 August 2011.  ACTION:  Head of Secretariat to provide clarification on the implementation date for the Corporate Manslaughter Act. [Secretary’s Note: The Corporate Manslaughter Act was not implemented in NOMS on 1 April 2011. In an announcement to Parliament on 18 March 2011, Crispin Blunt MP stated that “Those custody providers subject to the Corporate Manslaughter Act have indicated that they are ready for this provision to be commenced, and the Government intend to do this by the summer”.]  Andy Hunt informed members that the draft guidance was open for consultation and that any comments or suggestions should be sent to Anna Akerman at the NPIA by 13 June 2011.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to circulate an electronic version of the draft Safer Detention Guidance.  [Secretary’s Note: This was circulated to Board members on 21 March 2011].
Agenda Item 9: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

37. The Minister thanked members for their contributions and confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on Tuesday 14th June 2011 between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  He said that the venue for the next meeting would be confirmed in due course.  
Annex A

ACTION POINTS FROM MEETING HELD ON 21 OCTOBER 2010

	Action
	Owner


	Outcome

	Head of Secretariat to amend paragraph 13 to clarify that this recommendation was not made by the IPCC 

	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED – This was amended and re-circulated to Board members.

	Head of Secretariat to amend Ian Smith’s surname in paragraph 13.


	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED – This was amended and re-circulated to Board members.

	Secretariat to seek to identify any trends in relation to learning disabilities and difficulties as part of the review of Rule 43 reports, narrative verdicts and investigation reports.
	Jane Boys
	ONGOING – In the initial analysis conducted so far, there has been nothing to indicate that any of the individuals included in this review had learning difficulties.  A paper summarising the results of this work will be presented to the Board on 14th June 2011.



	Secretariat to amend the IAP cross sector report to reflect that the Restraint Accreditation Board (RAB) would be responsible for ensuring that the accredited restraint training and techniques were being used in Secure Children’s Homes, rather than RAB accrediting the techniques themselves.

	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED – The report was amended and is available to download from the IAP’s website.

	John Drew to provide an overview of the information sharing mechanisms used for children and young people at the next Board.


	John Drew
	COMPLETED – An update was provided by David Monk under Agenda Item 2 at the meeting on Wednesday 16th March 2011.

	Richard Bradshaw to present a paper on the findings of two studies entitled ‘A National Study of Self-Inflicted Deaths in Prison Custody in England and Wales from 1999 to 2007’ and ‘The Report of Self-Inflicted Deaths in Segregation Units’.

	Richard Bradshaw
	COMPLETED – An update was provided by Anne McDonald under Agenda Item 7 at the meeting on Wednesday 16th March 2011. 

	Head of Secretariat to include a link to the Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO) Report ‘Learning from PPO Investigations: Deaths from Circulatory Diseases’ document in the minutes of the 21st October 2010 meeting. 


	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED – A link to this documents was included in the minutes of the Ministerial Board meeting on 21st October 2010.

	Pat Baskerville to write to the Coroners and Burial Unit (CBU) within MoJ regarding the recommendations accepted at the Board in March 2010 in relation to the Chief Coroner. 


	Pat Baskerville
	COMPLETED – A copy of this letter was circulated, along with the minutes of the fifth Ministerial Board meeting on 24th January 2011.
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